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November 9, 2010

Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

November 9, 2010
The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
Roll Call was taken.  The following members were present:
Defiance County


Fulton County


Henry County


Williams County
Diane Collins


Judge Bumb


Tom Mack


Judge Bird 


Roger Gardner


Dean Genter


Larry Siclair


Brian Davis

Tom Kime


Roy Miller






Kathy Nern
Judge Strausbaugh

Randall Nafziger




Others present:
Brian Patrick      April Cook      Gayle Hilkert     Perry Rupp
Dean Genter introduced Perry Rupp, who will be installed as Fulton Commissioner January 11, 2011.

Tom Mack made motion to accept the September 14, 2010 Board Meeting Minutes.  Dean Genter 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Superintendents Report

Population Report:


September
October



Intakes
   
24

36
    


Releases

17

37



Recidivists
14 (58%)
21(43%)
Security Report:






September
October

Escorts to assigned cell or observation cell 


    2

    4
Removal of safety or security and/or inflicting self-harm
    3

    2
Medical Services Report:



           September
October
Nurse Sick Calls






47

    55
Physician Sick Calls




25

    23
Physicals






05

    19
ER Visits






01                             06
Hospital Admits






00

    00

Ambulance Transports




00

    04





Percentage of Detainees on Prescription Medications

42%

    45%

Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medications

19%
                  26%
Life without Drugs




September and October
Total Number of Individual Hours

     

     25.50
Total Number of Case Management Units      

     49.10
Total Number of Group Hours 

 

   293.00
Total Number of Assessment Hours 
    

     15.40
Mental Health Program:




September          
October
Mental Health Assessment Hours



  12.00

12.00

Groups Hours Weekly




    9.00

  7.00
Family sessions hours




  71.00

75.00
There were no Suicide Watch Days in September 

There were 106 Suicide Watch Days in October (106-15 minute watches/0 One-on-One watches.)  
Education Summary: 





September Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language


446 Detainees in attendance

357 Males     89 Females


Workforce Employability, Life Skills

Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  

451 Detainees in attendance

360 Males     91Females
October Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language


456 Detainees in attendance 

336 Males    120 Females



Workforce Employability, Life Skills)
Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  

458 Detainees in attendance

337 Males     121 Females
Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick noted a total of 226.50 training hours for the reporting period.   Staff Members received the following training: 
     26 Staff - Stewards of Children/Adults Resolving Child Sexual Abuse in the Community

     23 Staff - Gatekeepers (Suicide Awareness and Prevention)

6 Staff – Trauma Related Services for Detention


      6 Staff -  Verbal Intervention Skills



3 Staff – Large Muscle Group Activity
      3 Staff – Bullying Prevention




1 Staff – Managing Human Resources
      1 Staff – Fall Hazards in Construction and Maintenance      
1 Staff – RCCI School Meal Programs Training

      1 Staff – Social Media, Fraud and Job Safety Analysis

1 Staff – Anatomy of the Brain and Evaluation


      2 Staff – Mentally Ill Youth in the Juvenile Justice System

1 Staff – Empowerment and Measuring Outcome     

      1 Staff -  Assessing and Responding to Claims for Unemployment Benefits

      1 Staff – Confined Space, Ergonomics and Hazardous Communications

Personnel Report:

New Hires:  3  Intermittent Officers
  


Resignations:  1 Full Full-Time Officer









           2 Intermittent Officers


1 Intermittent Teacher
Status Change:  1 Intermittent Officer to Part-Time Officer

Leave of Absence:  0


            1 Part-Time Officer to Intermittent Officer



     1 Intermittent Officer to Full-Time Officer

Employee Grievances: 1
Vacancies:   2 - Part-Time Juvenile Corrections Officer

Terminations: 0
                    Promotions: 0
Fiscal Officer Report 

Monthly Statistics

September Billing Census

Member County Credits –There were no member county overages during the month of September.
Non-Member County Revenues – During September there were 201 non-member beds contracted at a rate of $63/day.

Total Non-Member Rent Revenue was $12,663.

Crawford County– 60 Beds    Hancock County - 77 Beds    Putman County – 24 Beds   Richland County – 40 Beds 
Average Daily Population – 25.23
  Average Female Population – 5.10   Average Non-Member Population – 6.70
October Billing Census
Member County Credits – Defiance County was charged with 2 overages.  Henry was charged with 6 overages.  $816 was credited to member counties.


Defiance County - $90    Henry County – 0    Fulton County - $317    Williams County - $ 409

Year to date Member Credit - $12,240
Non-Member County Revenues – During October there were 246 non-member beds contracted at a rate of $63/day. 

Total Non-Member Rent Revenue was $15,498  


Crawford  – 62 Beds    Hancock County - 94 Beds    Putnam County – 31    Richland County - 52 Beds    

Van Wert County – 7 Beds
Total Year to Date Non-Member County Rent Revenue - $113,715

Average Daily Population  –  29.48      Average Female Population – 7.74
Average Non-Member Population – 7.94
Financial Report

Cash Report as of October 31, 2010

Operating Fund  -
  $ 739,542.11



Capital Fund       -  $ 175,920.40
Operating Budget – As of October 31, 2010 we have expended 77.36% of the Operating Budget.   We would expect to be 83.33% expended as of this report.
Capital Budget -    As of October 31, 2010 we have expended 61.09% of the Capital Budget.   
Assistant Superintendent’s Report

April reported we received the Official Certificate from American Corrections Association.   The Certificate has been framed and is hanging in the lobby.  
NAMI -Kathy Nern and April have been working with NAMI, a mental health agency, to present a program for our staff and area Probation Officers.  That Program will be held on November 17, 2010.  Following the program April and Kathy will facilitate a discussion between Detention Officers and Probation Officers.  The goal is to develop ways our agencies can improve working together and become more effective.      
The DYS Monitoring Inspector, Wendy Faulkner, will conduct compliance training on November 17th  as well.  April explained there are violations that may be considered a delinquent offense in the State of Ohio.  However, that same violation may be considered a status offense at the Federal level.  We may not hold status offenses here except for specific circumstances and instances.   Each month Detention Centers in the state of Ohio input data.  DYS reviews files for compliance.  If there are a number of violations found throughout the state, Federal money is withheld from the state until a Plan of Action is in place.  Because Ohio received several violations last year we are currently on a Plan of Action.  Ms. Faulkner has reviewed files from each of the member counties courts.   April and Intake Officer Shawn Helf have been reviewing our files for compliance.  Probation Officers have been very helpful during this process.   Ms. Faulkner will review compliance issues.   We want to verify we are not holding juveniles here against Federal standards.  Probation Officers and Judges are welcome to participate in the training.  There are many factors involved making this a difficult, confusing and time consuming process for both probation and detention officers.   If paperwork received from Probation Officers does not have information documented properly, incorrect data may be entered into the system.  April and Shawn have received training in compliance and have developed a flow chart to assist Probation Officers.  The flow chart will be distributed at the training.  
Personnel and Grievance Committee

Tom Mack noted there was no report. 
Facilities Committee 

Carpet - The Board discussed the need to replace carpet in the Lobby and Administration area.  The carpet is original to the building.  Carpet has delaminated causing it to ripple and wave.  The problem becomes worse as the humidity increases.  This has become a safety issue as people have tripped over the bubbles in the carpet.  Brian explained we had three vendors present their ideas to correct the issue.  Two of the three carpet vendors submitted quotes.  Separate quotes were submitted to repair the carpet and to replace the carpet.  Both vendors submitting quotes noted the repair work could not be guaranteed.  Board reviewed options and decided the most cost effective solution was to replace the carpet in the lobby and administration area.  Dean Genter motioned the Board accept the Bid from Partee’s Floor Covering.   Quote includes Removal and Disposal of carpet, removal and disposal of base, installation of new base and installation of new Shaw Carpet Modulars at a cost of $4,953.35.  Roy Miller 2nd the motion.  Board confirmed this would be paid from the Capital Account.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Facility Vehicle – The Board discussed replacing the 1994 Crown Victoria we now use for transporting detainees.  The vehicle has approximately 170,000 miles on it.  As has been discussed at previous Board Meetings the vehicle is in need of multiple repairs including transmission work.  The Board discussed options such as State Purchase and noted Crown Victoria’s would be available through February 2011.  Tom Kime noted the Finance Committee is recommending the Board authorize $20,000 for the purchase of a new vehicle to replace the 1994 Crown Victoria.    After much discussion, Tom Kime motioned the Board authorize up to $23,000 for the purchase of a new vehicle.  Brian Davis 2nd the motion.  Brian will research the state bid option.  Brian Davis 2nd the motion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.
Cement Repair – Brian explained the concrete work around the flag pole is breaking up.  It is also breaking up around the vehicle intercom in the sally port.  Preliminary estimate to repair concrete around the flag pole and vehicle intercom is approximately $3,000.

Brian Davis motioned the Board authorize up to $3,000 for the repair work.  Brian may come back to the Board if he needs more than $3,000.  Tom Kime 2nd the motion.  Brian will request quotes for the work.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.
Finance Committee 
The Finance Committee met to review the 2011 Budget Proposal.  Tom mentioned the Committee was impressed with the Budget presented to the Committee.  The numbers were in line.  Budget reflects that the facility understands the current financial situation.   The Committee made few changes to the Budget Brian presented.   The recommendations are as follows:


Transfer $70,000 from Operating into Capital


There will be no pay raises in 2011

There will be no change to the Employee’s Health Insurance Plan.  However, there will be a change in the drug coverage plan.  The cost of the health insurance will increase approximately 4%.  
The overall budget came in a 1.5% increase.  Increase is due to the increase in 2011 Title 1money that the facility will receive.  This year we will receive $26,000 in ARRA Title 1 funds.

Board received a copy of the proposed 2011 Budget.
Brian reviewed the Proposed Revenues.  
· No increase to Member County Rents.  Member daily fee will remain at $95.70/day. 
· We will continue to assign 1.25% of member rents to the Capital Revenue Account.  That should yield approximately $14,000 revenue annually.
· School tuition and School lunch revenues are increased for next year based on 2010 census.
· In 2010 we received $41,000 in Title 1 Funds.  In 2011 we will received a total of $60,560 (includes $26,000 stimulus funds that are available to us). 

· The 2011 Budget comes in at a 1.45% increase.  The majority is due to the increase in Title 1 Funds.

Review of Expenditures:
· Increase in Staff Salaries to cover staffing demands such as one on one watches and detainee transports

· Teachers Salaries have been reduced as we may supplement Teachers Salaries with Title 1 money 

· Employee Insurance – Initial Health insurance proposal included a 5.89% increase.  To reduce the increase to 4% we will change the Prescription Plan from Rx C to Rx G. Prescription costs will increase to $10/$30/$60.   We did request additional insurance quotes.  However, quotes were not competitive.  
· There will be no change to the dental plan.  There is a 4% increase to the cost of the dental plan.

· Title 1 is increased due to additional funds available.

· Training is increased by $1,000.  We are now using a more costly online training that is accredited and offers more comprehensive classes than the CORENOW training we had used previously.   We require more than the accepted training hours for staff.  
· We are requesting an additional $1,800 in Repairs.  Ductwork is starting to leak in the maintenance area.  We are not able to do this work in house and will need to contract an outside vendor. 

There is a $21,254 variance over the 2010 Budget, less than a 1.5% increase

· Transfer $70,000 from Operating into Capital. 

· Member County Credit to be issued with February rent and review mid-year to consider an additional credit.

Dean Genter asked if the 1.25% Capital Bed Rent Revenue could be waived since we are able to transfer funds into the Capital Fund.  

Dean motioned to reduce the member county per diem rate of  $95.70 by 1.25% since we are able to use  revenues from non-member rents to transfer into the Capital Fund.  Member Counties will receive a 1.25% reduction in member county rent effective with the January 2011 rent.  Brian Davis 2nd the motion.  Board noted as long as our carry-over is good and revenues remain strong this is the appropriate action.  Motion carried. Unanimous Ayes. 

Roy Miller made motion to approve the 2011 Operating Budget of $1,483,579  as presented to the Board.   Tom Mack 2nd the Motion. The Budget reflects a reduction of 1.25% to Member County Rents.  Motion Carried.   Unanimous Ayes.
Brian Davis motioned to accept the Capital Budget presented at $99,000.   Larry Siclair 2nd the motion.  No further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.
Dean Genter motioned to transfer $70,000 from the Operating Fund into the Capital Fund.  Randall Nafziger 2nd the motion.  No further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes. 

Brian Davis motioned Member Counties receive a credit for one month rent to be issued with February 2011 rent.   Dean Genter 2nd the motion.  No further discussion. 
Dean Genter motioned to approve the Anthem Health Insurance with the Rx G drug plan for employees with an approximate increase of 4.3%.  Brian  Davis 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Commissioners agreed there would be no employee pay increases in 2011.  No motion is needed as this was addressed through the Budget. 

Gayle requested the following transfers:

Amount

Action requested

Account
1. $5,000 

Transfer out

 Insurance – employee benefits



Transfer  into 

Staff Salaries.

This request will be implemented pending staffing needs.  

2. $7,885.97 
Transfer out 

Title 1



Transfer in 

Teachers Salaries

3.  $3,000

Transfer out 

Gas

 

Transfer in  

Unemployment
4. $1,500

Transfer between accounts as needed between now and December 31, 2010.



Request is for transfers up to $1500 out of any one account and not a total transfer amount of $1500.

Brian Davis motioned to accept the request in its entirety.  Randall Nafziger 2nd the motion.   No further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Tome Kime noted the current cash balance of $739,000.  There is a projected carry-over of $60,000.  As long as there are no unexpected expensed in 2011 we hope to issue a second credit to member counties in 2011.  

Program and Policy Committee

Brian explained Amy Klinger of Recovery Services of Northwest Ohio just informed him she would no longer offer Prevention Education to our detainees due to budget restrictions, effective immediately.  Brian contacted Ken Bond of Recovery Services for more information.  Ken Bond agreed to continue the program through the end of the year.  This program is of value to our detainees. It is the only prevention training for detainees not participating in the Life Without Drugs Program.  This is the population that needs the education.  April will forward an education schedule to Judge Bumb.   He will follow up on the issue and report at the January Board Meeting.

Old Business 
No old business.
New Business

No new business.
Meeting adjourned 9:51 a.m.

Next Meeting scheduled for January 11, 2011
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